Ecumenical Conference A Success
By Anthony Gooley,
a Deacon of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Brisbane,

 working in the Ministry and Community Life team of the Archdiocese. 
Used by permission.
An ecumenical conference reflecting on church, ministry and in particular the place of the deacon held at Clairvaux-MacKillop College 5-6 October was a great success.  The conference; Diakonia: From Scripture to…?, was jointly sponsored by the Anglican Diocese of Brisbane, the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Brisbane and the Queensland Synod of the Uniting Church in Australia. The conference was planned ecumenically and included opportunities for members of each of the churches to interact during the conference.
The conference commenced with the Rollie Busch memorial public lecture in remembrance of a significant leader and theologian in the Uniting Church and was attended by more than one hundred people.  Dr John N Collins presented the lecture and took up the question of what the diakon group of words, from which we get the word deacon, meant to the earliest Christians.  He then went on to ask what the implications might be for churches today when we look to the Scriptures for an idea of a deacon’s ministry.  His research and that of other scholars indicates that any understanding of deacon as primarily devoted to charity and social service is not based on Scripture but a particular interpretation of Scripture which originated in the nineteenth century.

Dr Collins is a teacher at Mandeville Hall and lecturer in Biblical Studies at Yarra Theological Union.  His groundbreaking work on diaconate and related words was hailed by Jerome Murphy O’Connor OP in Review Biblique “as having forced us to rethink one of the dogmas of New Testament scholarship.”  Since his work has been published others have retraced his steps and arrived at the same conclusions and confirmed the validity of his original research.

On Saturday Dr Collins presented a paper exploring the significance of the renewed understanding of the deacon in the New Testament for churches and deacons today.  Rev Alison McRae, a deacon of the Uniting Church in Victoria responded to Dr Collins and shared some of her research from the doctoral studies she is currently undertaking on deacons in the Uniting Church.  Rev Dr Peter Pocock, a deacon of the Anglican Church and lecturer at St Marks Theological College in Canberra and Charles Sturt University Centre for Theology presented an Anglican perspective to the conference.
This conference was perhaps unique in that it was ecumenically planned, ecumenically supported and we were all focusing on the same topic of ministry as it is expressed in our churches.  It was unique too, because of the diversity of participants from the various churches.  The conference was attended by the Moderator of the Uniting Church, bishops of the Anglican Diocese of Brisbane, including the Archbishop, the Anglican Bishop of Grafton and one of the Auxiliary bishops of the Roman Catholic Archdiocese of Brisbane as well as many deacons from all three churches, some priests and Ministers of the Word as well as a number of members of church congregations who wanted simply to engage with the topic as an adult faith experience.
Participants came from a wide geographical spread.  Each State and Territory (apart from NT) was represented and we had three participants from New Zealand.  We also had one representative from the Salvation Army and from the Methodist Church of New Zealand.
Participants enjoyed the opportunity for shared prayer, fellowship and conversation.  The hope was expressed that we could hold another such a gathering in the future.  It seemed that the Spirit was very much at work in this gathering.

Diakonia was the topic for the 2007 Rollie Busch Memorial Lecture 
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	Dr John Collins in conversation with Uniting Church Deacon Rev Alison McRae from Swift Creek, Victoria


One hundred people attended the Rollie Busch Memorial Lecture last Friday evening which was also part of the Conference, Theological Reflections on the Diakonia held on the weekend at Mr Gravatt. 

The Rollie Busch Memorial Lecture was delivered by Dr John N. Collins and titled “Diakonia, From Scripture to...? Pastoral pitfalls or insights for Deacons.” 

You can download and listen to an MP3 recording of the Rollie Busch Memorial Lecture HERE. 

Dr Collins pursued biblical studies in Rome and Jerusalem on the eve of the second Vatican Council. 

Further research in the 1970s at King’s College, London led to his investigations into early Christian ministry. 

He has spent time on Fellowships in Israel, the USA and Sweden developing projects in the theology of ministry. 

His books Diakonia: Re-interpreting the Ancient Sources, Are All Christians Ministers? and Deacons and the Church Making Connections between old and new have brought wide acclaim. 

Jerome Murphy O’Connor writing in Revue Biblique said, John Collins “has forced us to rethink one of the dogmas of New Testament Scholarship.” 

Dr Collins teaches at Loreto Mandeville Hall and Yarra Theological Union within the Melbourne College of Divinity.

